HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Sims Room, 11th Floor

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, October 30, 2007

5:30 om

In attendance were:  Eugene Keyser, Doug Zehner, Ryan LeMaster, Charles Brantigan, Cindy McConnell, __________________________, Michelle Middleton, Carol Tuttle, Al Davis, Dave Webster, Paul Bennington, Bethany Gravell, Michael Henry and John Collison

The meeting was called to order.  The minutes were approved with extensive revisions to the Children’s Redevelopment section.  The modifications have been made and are on the drbrantigan.com web site.

St. Joseph Hospital Expansion:

Al Davis reports that the purchase agreement between St. Joseph Hospital and Cherokee has been signed.  The guidelines are done, although, no one from the Forum has seen those guidelines.  According to Mr. Davis, St. Joseph Hospital is planning a 300 bed hospital.  It is currently putting together a design team, and expects to begin the process of design shortly thereafter.  Theproject is to be presented to the Exempla Board in mid January where Mr. Minkin is going to request funds for the design project.  It is expected that St. Joseph Hospital will take ownership of the property next August.  The question of the Exempla Board appealing to the state regulators concerning the proposition that the Sisters of Leavenworth buy Lutheran Hospital and its assets were discussed, and Mr. Davis explained the information recently reported in the newspaper.
The Children’s Hospital Redevelopment East of Ogden:

Rick Wells was unable to attend the meeting, and he left an email communication which is as follows:  “Children’s is in the process of cleaning the inside of their structure.  The work should continue for another couple of weeks.  We expect to close with Children’s by the end of the year.  San Rafael and the neighborhood approved the MOU between the neighbors, TCR, and Cherokee.  We are very pleased with the hard work everyone put into the agreement.  TCR is scheduling the first design review meeting for early November.  Rezoning of West of Ogden parcel has been filed and we are getting comments back from City staff this week.  Alley vacation for West of Ogden has been filed and is in review at the City.”

Hospital Guide Signs:

Dr. Brantigan gave a history of the Hospital District Way Finding Guide Signs.  The Hospital District Urban Design Plan of 1993 expressed concern that points of ingress and egress to the medical institutions be specified as a way of channeling traffic out of the residential neighborhood.  This led to the current guide signs, installed in 1995.  These signs served two purposes:  They identify the route to a medical campus and also channel traffic out of the residential areas.  For this reason these signs were more substantial than the usual hospital signs and followed the Civic Center Sign Standards rather than the usual standards for hospital signs. 
These signs were to point traffic to a medical institution campus and the Plan gave the medical institutions responsibility for “internal signage”, meaning signs that directed people to parts of a hospital campus, such as the front door, emergency department, out-patient surgery and the like.  These signs were internal to the Hospital District, not inside buildings.

The Children’s Hospital requests the support of the Forum to have the current guide signs modified to point to their new facility, Children’s Hospital at St. Joseph Hospital.

After substantial discussion of the guide signs and the expected needs for signage based on anticipated hospital development, the Forum agreed by consensus that:

· The Forum supports The Children’s Hospital request the Public Works modify the currently existing Way Finding Guide Signs for the Uptown Hospital District to point to Children’s Hospital at St. Joseph Hospital .

· The Forum believes that the internal signage directing people from the now vacated Children’s Hospital site and the signage at the Children’s Hospital at St. Joseph Hospital inadequate.

· If and when HealthONE builds the Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children, new guide signs should be added pointing to the campus of that facility.

· If and when St. Joseph Hospital builds a new hospital on the Children’s Hospital site, new guide signs will be necessary.

· Guide signs which point only to the original site of The Children’s Hospital campus should be removed and the stanchions left in place for possible use when St. Joseph Hospital relocates to that site.

The Children’s Hospital, as good citizens of the community, agrees to pay for the sign modifications if necessary to ease the stress on the Public Works budget.

The Forum supported this request based on Children’s passionate representation that:

· No effective signage, internal or external, points to this new facility.
· The only consideration in creating this new facility is service to the community.

· The new facility will be able to service the same number of emergency room visits as the old facility.

· Parents with sick children heading for the Emergency Room are stressed and need additional consideration to be able to reach the Children’s Hospital at St. Joseph Hospital instead of the Emergency Room at St. Joseph Hospital (which has a bigger sign) or the Emergency Room at Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center which does not have a dedicated Pediatric Emergency Room, or the former site of the Children’s Hospital which may be more familiar to them.

· Children’s Hospital at St. Joseph Hospital is not a “hospital within a hospital” in spite of the signage on the front door.

· This facility represents a continuation of the major commitment that the Children’s Hospital has for the neighborhood and for the children of inner city Denver.

· This facility serves a need for emergency services now that The Children’s Hospital has moved.

· Both Children’s and St. Joseph Hospital honor their history and commitment to providing service to the Denver community and Children’s commitment to continue to provide hospital services after its relocation to Aurora.

· Referring physicians demand this partnership between St. Joseph Hospital and The Children’s Hospital.

· Combining Children’s passion for pediatric care with a highly reputable community-based hospital allows Children’s to bring its best attributes to that community and allows the partnering hospital to focus its attention and scarce resources on other services for its community.

· Children’s and St. Joseph Hospital share a competitive dynamic and a positive relationship with Kaiser Permanente.

· This facility leaves a pediatric presence with the “new” Children’s Hospital opens in Aurora.

Strengthening the Forum:

Dr. Brantigan emphasized the importance of strengthening the Forum to deal with the oncoming issues concerning developments in the neighborhood.  There is a large scale building planned in the Uptown on the Hill area, and there is no active group in that area any longer.  Dr. Brantigan pointed out that strengthening the Forum has two components.  The first is getting better representation of the various interests in our neighborhood.  There needs to be a neighborhood group serving the Uptown on the Hill area.  City Park needs to renew itself now that Carla Madison is in City Council.  We need a hospital at-large representative who attends our meetings on a regular basis.  The second component has to do with the Bylaws.  Clearly, there need to be Bylaws changes.  Although the group generally makes its recommendations on a consensus basis, the Bylaws specify who has the vote.  Currently, the Uptown Partnership has a vote but it is defunct.  Uptown on the Hill has a vote, but it is not active.  Children’s Hospital has left the neighborhood, so there is a question about whether that institution should have a vote.  Ted Freedman from Enterprise Hill has been a valuable member of the organization yet Enterprise Hill does not have a vote.  Eugene Keyser from East Village represents a development which no longer exists, and he continues to make valuable contributions.  Serious thought needs to be given to who the constituents of the forum are.
The next meeting will be on the last Tuesday in November.  The new head of the Denver Housing Authority will be introduced at that meeting and will speak briefly.  An attempt will be made to invite Mr. Minkin from St. Joseph Hospital to present as well as the designer of the new project in the Uptown area.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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